BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS of NETHER PROVIDENCE TOWNSHIP – September 10, 2020

Virtual Meeting held via Zoom and shown on YouTube
A public meeting of the Board of Commissioners of Nether Providence Township was called to order at 7:30 PM on Thursday, September 10, 2020 via Zoom call and shown on YouTube.

ROLL CALL

PRESENT:     Commissioner O’Connor

Commissioner Cooper

Commissioner Molloy
Commissioner Garson
Commissioner Knapp
  


Commissioner McKenzie arrived around 8:15 PM
ALSO PRESENT:


Dave Grady

Township Manager

Bob Scott

Township Solicitor 

David Splain

Police Chief

      Mr. Knapp chaired meeting.
      NO PUBLIC COMMENTS
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Knapp moved to approve the August 20, 2020 minutes with a correction of Scott Spangler entering the meeting after roll call, Mr. Garson seconded, and the motion passed 5-0.
CANDIDATES FOR 5th WARD COMMISSIONER
Mr. Knapp introduced Stephanie King, 410 Media Parkway. Ms. King mentioned she lives on Media Parkway and has resided in Nether Providence for approximately 13 years. She is a public-school teacher and has 3 kids. She said she is interested in developing the neighborhood for young children. She previously was on the Creekside Swim Club’s Pool Board, and she also was on the PTO of Nether Providence Elementary. Mr. Molloy asked her for an example of a challenge that she encountered while serving on one of those boards. She commented it is always challenging with different ideas and different discussions, but she said it is great when everyone is working for the greater good. 
Mr. Knapp introduced George Moore. Mr. Moore lives at 407 Hastings Avenue and has lived there since 1983. He is a Strath Haven High School graduate, and he has 3 children. He Joined Garden City Fire Department in 1994 and served on the Board of Trustees when a major addition was being built. He said he is currently the Deputy Chief. He said he has served as a full-time police officer at Upper Providence Township since 2003. Mr. Knapp asked why he wants to add another thing to his list of duties, since he’s already very active in the community. Mr. Moore said he has the time now to invest in the Township. Mr. Molloy asked about his most challenging issue in his role at the firehouse. Mr. Moore said he felt working with both Republicans and Democrats in purchasing and repairing the equipment for the fire company and coming to an agreement was a challenge, and he is very proud of that. Mr. Cooper asked how his job has changed with Covid-19. Mr. Moore said he takes the coronavirus very seriously, which included cleaning the trucks more frequently and having members wear masks. Mr. Knapp appreciated them both expressing interest.

It was noted that Commissioner Scott Spangler’s resignation should first be accepted. Mr. Knapp moved to accept Mr. Spanglers’ resignation, Mr. Garson seconded, and the motion passed 5-0. Mr. Knapp made a motion to appoint Ms. King as the 5th Ward Commissioner, and Mr. Molloy seconded it. The motion passed 4-1, with Mr. Knapp voting against. Mr. Knapp thanked both candidates and said he would have enjoyed working with either one. He also expressed his appreciation of having an Independent and a Republican come forward, and he feels it is great when Boards have different points of view. Mr. Moore thanked everyone for their time and congratulated Ms. King.
Ms. McKenzie joined the meeting.

Mr. Knapp said he enjoys working with Mr. Moore at Garden City, and he would love to tackle the planning and strategizing with the residents for the future of the Fire Departments.
SOLICITORS REPORT 
Robert Scott-Township Solicitor – Nothing to report.
ENGINEERS REPORT
Charles Catania, Jr.- Mr. Catania said the sewer system evaluation work on Bickmore and Meadow was due to start week of September 21st.  
TOWNSHIP MANAGER REPORT
Manager’s Report: Mr. Grady said that Delaware County has created a COVID-19 memorial for those who have lost their lives to COVID, and photos and memorials can be submitted to delcopr@co.delaware.pa.us. 
He said the Township was not awarded funding for two recent PA Small Water and Sewer Grants. He said the Red Cross is hosting a blood drive on October 7th at the Township Building from 9 AM to 7 PM. He noted that South Media Fire would be hosting a food truck event on September 11th. He said the first week of October is the Delco Arts Week. A ballot dropbox would be installed at the Furness Library. He said HBO would be resuming filming the Mare of Easttown in the 7th Ward. Delaware County was going to host a virtual 9/11 memorial event at Rose Tree Park. And the Board agreed to extend the construction inspection agreement for Pennoni as part of the Moore Road sidewalk project. 
COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT REPORT- Micah Knapp
The Recycling Contract – Mr. Knapp said the recycling contract is ending in 2020 for both Republic for processing and B&L for pick up. Mr. Knapp thought they made out pretty well with the decision last year.  Republic and B&L must both agree to accept the extension.  Mr. Knapp motioned to contact Republic to accept and renew with one-year extension on the contract for the disposal of the Township recycling materials. Mr. Molloy seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.  
Rose Valley Borough Sidewalk – Mr. Knapp said Rose Valley Borough would like to apply for a grant to create a sidewalk on West Rose Valley Rd that would run from Possum Hollow past School Lane in Rose Valley to the train Station. He said they are applying for a grant and asked for the Township’s support because it may assist in the approval of the grant. Mr. Knapp would like to authorize a letter of support for the project. Mr. Molloy seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.
Bare Root Tree program – Mr. Knapp said the Township has 8 leftover trees from the spring program, and they do not need more trees at this time.  
Community Cleanup Day - Mr. Knapp noted that the Community Clean-Up Day was cancelled this past spring, and he said there is usually a fall date. Mr. Knapp said he is not ready to sponsor a cleanup day at this point. Mr. Cooper feels it would be fine either way. Mr. Knapp said to put a hold on for 2 weeks when Ms. King can join the meeting as well. He would also like to ask Public Works what they think. 
BUILDING AND ZONING COMMITTEE REPORT - Max Cooper
      Media Walk Development – Mr. Cooper said the Media Walk Development is continuing to progress.  
Wallingford Presbyterian Zoning Variance – Mr. Cooper said the Wallingford Presbyterian Church is proposing a change to their sign, and because it will be an electronic sign, it will need a variance. Mr. Grady said the Church asked if the $500.00 fee could be waived in lieu of actual costs. Ms. McKenzie asked if they reached out to the neighbors so that they are aware of the lights. Mr. Cooper motioned to waive the fees in lieu of actual cost, Ms. McKenzie seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.
FINANCE & ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE REPORT – Kaitlin McKenzie

Police Pension Agenda – Ms. McKenzie said the Police Pension restatement and new DROP provisions have made progress, but there are still some minor changes to be made. 
Short Term Loan- Ms. McKenzie said the Township will need a motion to adopt the short-term loan for $1,000,000.00. Ms. McKenzie motioned to approve the loan, and Mr. Molloy seconded. Mr. Cooper asked for the interest rate. Mr. Fiorenza said 0.85% interest rate, although it was variable. The motion was approved 6-0.
Budget timeline – Ms. McKenzie said that a first draft of the budget is expected to be available at the September 24th meeting.  

MMO approvals – Ms. McKenzie motioned to approve the Police Pension Plan Financial Requirement and MMO for the 2021 Budget in the amount of $575,591.00, Mr. Molloy seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.
Ms. McKenzie motioned to approve the Employee Pension Plan Financial Requirement and Minimal Obligation Municipal Obligation for the 2021 Municipal Budget in the amount of $182,200, and Mr. Molloy seconded, all 6-0.
Ms. McKenzie mentioned the complaints from residents about the speeding on Surrey Lane.  Residents would like to consider raising money themselves to pay for the speed humps since it probably would not be something that Township would pay for, based on the traffic calming matrix. Chief Splain said that Officer Smith has been on vacation and will have the traffic survey completed when he returns.
Mr. Cooper talked about traffic calming in the Springhaven Country Club area, specifically the area north of Country Club Lane. A proposed plan was shared with the neighbors and reviewed with the president of the country club.  Mr. Cooper said the Fire Marshal and Fire Chief advised against closing the gate, but they were not opposed to turning the entrance into one lane so that members would not be able to leave the country club into the residential area. Chief Splain noted a traffic study would be completed soon.
INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE REPORT – Martin Molloy
Delcora Asset Transfer 537 Plan- Mr. Molloy said the Township’s Planning Commission had too many concerns and questions to make a recommendation right now. Mr. Molloy’s opinion was that no further action be taken, and no one disagreed. 
Moore Rd Stop Sign Ordinance – Mr. Molloy motioned to adopt Ordinance 822 to establish a stop sign eastbound on Moore Rd at School Lane and to delete and amend the prior stop sign eastbound on Moore Road at Maryland Avenue, as advertised.   Mr. Cooper seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.
Traffic Calming​ – Mr. Molloy noted this was covered earlier.

East Rose Valley Sidewalk Resident Meeting- Mr. Molloy said a public meeting that was scheduled for September 16th is not working for everyone involved, so he suggested rescheduling to September 30th. Mr. Molloy moved to hold the meeting for the East Rose Valley Sidewalk project for Wednesday, September 30th at 6:00 PM. Mr. Cooper seconded. The motion passed 6-0. 
Multimodal Transportation Fund Grant – Mr. Molly asked for people to submit ideas for the grant that is due September 30th. He noted his opinion would be to extend the sidewalk on Providence Road. He said other options for a sidewalk on Providence Road have been broken down into $500,000 increments. He said there is no match requirement. Mr. Grady recommended applying for $3,000,000.00, and he said a resolution would be needed at the next meeting for it. Mr. Grady said other options that Mr. Catania created estimates for included a $616,000 Plush Mill Road pedestrian bridge and a Rogers Lane bridge pedestrian improvement. Mr. Garson agrees with the Providence Road project and said it makes sense to work from the southern section up north towards the schools, while focusing on the southern section first. 
Weston Village No Parking – Mr. Molloy said this ordinance was to create a no-parking zone outside Weston Village. Mr. Molloy moved to adopt Ordinance 823 amending code 243-40 and prohibiting the parking on Putnam Boulevard from the Weston Village Driveway to 200 feet east of the Weston Village driveway. Mr. O’Connor seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.
CDBG Approval – Mr. Molloy said the Township received a CDBD Grant for improvements on Pennsylvania Avenue and Salem Court. Mr. Molloy motioned the Board to accept the CDBG grant for improvements of $115,000.00 to Salem Court and Pennsylvania Avenue. Mr. Garson seconded, and the motion passed 6-0.
Winding Lane Sewer Repair – Mr. Molloy noted that a section of the Winding Lane Sewer was in need of emergency repair. Mr. Molly said that five firms submitted bids, and he asked Mr. Catania about the five firms that submitted quotes. Mr. Catania said he has worked with all five firms before, and they were all professional. Mr. Molloy motioned to award to TST, as the low bidder, and accept the quote to repair the sanitary sewer in the area of 902 Winding Lane in the amount of $7,385.00. Mr. Knapp seconded, and the motion passed 6-0. 
PARKS AND OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE REPORT -Mr. Garson
Furness Park – Mr. Garson said construction of the trail in the park is complete, and additional funds remain. Mr. Garson would like to have Public Works install fabric bed with stone to convert the grassy, muddy trail into permanent stone in an area that was cleared by the contractor. 

Mr. Cooper asked if there was anything that could be done with the area directly next to train station. Mr. Garson said that the Township has been communicating with Septa about extending the train platform to the trail. Mr. Grady said the leftover funds will cover adding another pathway in the middle. The cost for a 6-foot-wide trail is $5250.00 and the 10-foot-wide trail is $7625.00. All were in agreement to do the 10-foot-wide trail.
Woodrow Wilson Park – Mr. Knapp explained the importance of having park renaming guidelines and following a process. Ms. McKenzie agreed, but expressed concerns about taking too long to rename the parks. It was decided that the Township should reach out to the neighbors, either by mail or electronically, for comments or concerns about naming the soccer field. Mr. Garson made a motion to adopt Resolution 2020-14 for establishing public facilities naming guidelines. Ms. McKenzie seconded, and the motion passed 6-0. 
NPAA Lighting Agreement - Mr. Garson talked about the Lighting Agreement and asked what would happen to ownership of the lights if NPAA Baseball ceased to exist for any reason. Mr. Scott said they are permanent fixtures, so they would become the Township’s property. The Board agreed to revisit this with NPAA Baseball.
PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE REPORT- Micah Knapp
W Possum Hollow Rd – Mr. Knapp said Aqua would be replacing the water main, and since this will require repaving the road, this could be an opportunity to widen the road by a few feet for safer pedestrian usage, potentially on the train track side. He noted the space is limited, so they will expand as much as possible. 
Plush Mill Rd Speed Humps – Mr. Knapp said there are temporary speed humps on Plush Mill Road from Providence Road to Turner Road. Chief Splain said a traffic study will be performed in the next couple of weeks. 
8-Can’t Wait Document – Mr. Knapp asked if anyone had an issue with the Township posting the 8-Can’t Wait Document, along with the comparison to Nether Providence Police Department Policies, on the website. The use of force policy also would be posted. Mr. Molloy said he appreciates everything the Police Chief is doing for the Township, and he supports the transparency that is out there. 
PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE REPORT – Robert O’Connor
Road Resurfacing- Mr. O’Connor noted that the recent road resurfacing program has been completed. 
Stop Sign Request on Moylan and Beaumont. Mr. Knapp said the intersection of Oakland Avenue and Moylan Avenue is a three-way way intersection with no stop signs. Mr. Catania said a stop sign could be placed on northbound Oakland Avenue at Moylan Avenue. Mr. Knapp said the other stop sign issue is at the intersection of Scott Lane and Beaumont Drive. Mr. Catania said there is a stop bar and stop sign, but they are set back from the intersection, which could create inadequate sight distance. He said the Township might want to look at relocating the stop sign on Beaumont Lane closer to the intersection or consider installing multi-way stop signs. Mr. Knapp asked if he had a preference, and Mr. Catania did not.
Mr. O’Connor read the Monthly Highway Report.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:50 PM.
